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August 26, 2021 
 
Debra Anne Haaland, Secretary of the Interior 
United States Department of the Interior 
1849 C Street, N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20240 
 
Darryl LaCounte, Director 
Bureau of Indian Affairs 
MS-4606 
1849 C Street, N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20240 
 

Kimberly Bouchard 
Eastern Regional Office 
Bureau of Indian Affairs 
545 Marriott Drive Suite 700 
Nashville, Tennessee 37214 
 

Re: Cayuga Indian Nation, Seneca County, State of New York 
 
The purpose of this letter is to bring to your attention the concerns of the Seneca 
County Board of Supervisors with the ongoing actions of the designated federal 
representative of the Cayuga Indian Nation and the impact of such actions on the 
people of Seneca County. 
 
For more than forty years, the people of Seneca County have had to deal with the 
assertion of sovereign rights by the Cayuga Indian Nation. The significant impacts 
include the loss of millions of dollars in property tax revenue to the local governments 
and school districts from tribal fee interest land without any reduction in services 
required to be provided, the deployment of an apparently illegitimate tribal police force, 
erosion of property rights, and confusion as to civil rights and obligations for both tribal 
and non-tribal members of the local community.  
 
For the past decade, actions taken by the faction of the Cayuga Indian Nation led by  
Clint Halftown as the currently recognized federal representative have caused unrest, 
civil strife and issues of public safety.   
 
In fact, the decision of your agency to deny the “Land into Trust” application of the 
Cayuga Indian Nation was based in part on the pattern of oppression, violence, and 
threats of physical and economic abuse towards members of the Nation’s local 
community, let alone the public in general.  
 
The 3:00 a.m. attack on commercial and personal interests by Mr. Halftown’s 
paramilitary “security forces” on February 22, 2020, and the continued alleged 
harassment by the Halftown Cayuga Nation Police, of both tribal and community 
members, are but a few sad examples of the actions of the current tribal leadership 
under Mr. Halftown. 






